
The University for Strategic Optimism and the Spatio-political 
Performative 
 
The University for Strategic Optimism is the synchronisation of 
multiple lines of thought and practice and one of the points 
around which this synchronisation occurs is that of space. 
 
The '68 comparison continually drawn with the recent student 
movement that the UfSO has been caught up in is fuelled not only 
by nostalgic commentators struggling for an ordering frame of 
reference but, we would also content, from the specific spatial 
and temporal dimensions of this flame of rebellion.  The 
Situationist colouring of the '68 events is well-known and 
arguably one of the most consistent legacies of this has perhaps 
been the reimagining of urban space through concepts such as  
psychogeography and dérive.  It is just such a reimagining that 
the UfSO seeks itself to reimagine.  We are not merchants in the 
psychogeography industry, writing tourist guides or newspaper 
columns in a cynical commodification of symbolic urban space, 
rather we would contest that the spatio-temporal dimension of this 
recent wave of protest is a rehabilitation of what was radical 
about psychogeography, namely the potential political 
resignification and re-ordering of space.  
 
To flood the already porous boundary between specialised and 
institutional space and the mundane geography of contemporary 
urban environments is a proposition that interests us.  Taking a 
conception of the political that transcends institutional 
politics.  The genuine democratisation of space is incompatible 
with the liberal and neoliberal legal ordering of universalising 
spatial frameworks.  Such a broader understanding of the 
'political', as is distinct from party politics need not resolve 
itself in the totalitarian ideology of Carl Schmitt but instead 
its function as the basis of all other domains enables the 
essentially political nature of built space to be interrogated and 
ultimately resignified.  Claude Lefort attests to the symbolic 
nature of the political and hence its susceptibility to 
resignification, what the performative interventions of the UfSO 
aim to undertake is not so much the politicisation of space but 
rather a drawing out of the latent political that always already 
haunts such spaces.  It is the enactment of dissenual contestation 
through which the event of occupation destabilises those 
sedimented desirings of power that we term architecture. 
 
As Architect Bernard Tschumi has argued, architecture can not be 
dissociated from the events that take place within it. It is 
therefore through myriad performative interventions that the 
potential exists to remake the city beyond the mould of 
instrumental functionalism. 
 
For Jacques Derrida (in a term that once again brings up echoes of 
'68) the “Dérive” is a process via which signs are not fixed but 
contain the inherent possibility of drift through infinite 



contexts: 

Every sign, linguistic or non-linguistic, spoken or 
written... can be cited, put between quotation marks; in 
doing so it can break with every given context, engender 
new contexts to infinity 
(Derrida, Signature Event Context, p.12). 

This conception derives from Derrida's engagement with J.L. 
Austin's concept of performative Speech Act Theory which Derrida 
diverts in order to attest that the meaning of every sign is 
nothing outside the (con)text.  A sign's contingency, whether it 
'felicitously' performs its meaning, hinges upon the situational 
conditions of its performance.  He goes on to draw out the 
potential for the performative to not only be determined through 
its situational co-ordinates but also via its act of iteration, 
itself to alter the situational context by means of its successful 
articulation. 

Therefore the performative interventions of the UfSO, in so much 
as they not only speak but also act, derive their symbolic meaning 
through their positioning within incongruous space and yet also 
they performatively transform this space into a visibly political 
and public arena.  The reflexivity of action and situation forms a 
potential stream of (un)consciousness for the urban semio-
capitalist realm.   

The arguments which Judith Butler deploys with regards language, 
we might similarly propose with reference to architecture, namely 
that is  may be resignified by means of strategic intervention.  
She states that in the re-appropriation of linguistic identities  

precisely the capacity of such terms to acquire non-
ordinary meanings constitutes their continuing political 
promise...the insurrectionary potential of such invocations 
consists precisely in the break that they produce between 
the ordinary and an extraordinary sense (Butler, 1997, 
p.145). 

Butler's position, echoing Derrida's analysis of J.L. Austin's 
examinations upon performativity, proposes that it is through 
'misappropriation', 'decontextualisation', 'denaturalization' of 
the 'traditionally signified' that the 'limits of speakibility' 
might be reworked (Butler, 1997, p.144). This process, which 
Derrida has termed reinscription, has been deployed within the 
sphere of art and indeed beyond for many years (for example Dada's 
innovative use of visual and verbal collage techniques to 
subversive effect) but as Art Critic Robert Hewison points out 
referring to May '68, such a separation between aesthetic and 
political can not be possible in a situation in which 'cars, 
trees, and cafe tables were détourned into barricades'.  Guy 
Debord's own theories on détournement illustrate the co-mingling 
of the political and aesthetic (Debord, 2003, p.8-13) for both are 
realms who operations are primarily symbolic. Derrida postulates 
upon the potential implications of such when he states, 



Once this parasitism or fictionality can always add another 
parasitic or ficitional structure – what elsewhere I call 
“supplement of the code” - everything is possible against 
the language police: for example “literatures” or 
“revolutions” that as yet have no model (Derrida, Limited 
Inc. p. 243). 

His linking of 'literatures' and 'revolutions' is interesting here 
(as Gayatri Spivak notes in her essay entitled Revolutions that as 
yet have no model) in that makes explicit the very potential that 
a deconstruction of the oppositional nature of aesthetic and 
socio-political can activate.  Indeed as Spivak makes clear 

Derrida's invocation of "fictions" does not mean 
indenturing the discipline of philosophy to the discipline 
of literature. One might think of it perhaps as 
deconstructing the Hegelian opposition and ranking between 
the ethical and the aesthetic (Spivak, p.43). 

Such resignifications constitute an interruption in the given 
spatial order and as Walter Benjamin puts it 
 
 interruption is one of the fundamental devices of all 
 structures. It reaches far beyond the domain of art. It is, 
 to mention just one of its aspects, the origin of the 
 quotation. To quote a text involves the interruption of its 
 context... 'Making gestures quotable' is one of the essential 
 elements of epic theatre (Benjamin, 1973, p.150). 
 
The gestural speech acts of the UfSO derive their signification 
non only through their spatio-temporal positioning but through 
their essential quotability.  The rapid quotation of resignified 
spaces through infinite networks of other spaces is achieved with 
their near instantaneous dissemination through internet social 
media. The speech act that derived its meaning via its spatio-
temporal specificity is also now made spatially and temporally 
universal by means of the internet.  This constant iteration 
resists narratives of homogenity that attempt to circumscribe it 
and close it down by returning it to the compartmentalised, 
instrumental spatial ordering of capitalism.  In so much as it 
attempts to resist this process once performed, its action leaves 
the space in which it was performed continually open for 
resignification and renegotiation and resists attempts to re-close 
the functional order.    
 
By turning spaces of work into spaces of play, spaces of control 
into spaces of freedom, spaces of boredom into spaces of 
experimentation, spaces of art into spaces of life, spaces of 
capital into spaces of collaboration we can performatively enact a 
public reinscription of privatised hegemonic space. 
 
It is often ventured that Baron Haussmann's redesign of Paris with 
its long straight boulevards was intended to facilitate the use of 
artillery and the mobilisation of troops.  This narrow and 



ordering functionalism is re-articulated in our contemporary 
cities, designed as they are for the mobilisation of capital.  By 
occupying not only symbolic but also physical space we might enact 
a new conception of the dérive in which it is possible to 
rediscover and remake new heterotopias from that sprawling 
'domination of the freeway' (Debord,1992, pg.97) in which we find 
ourselves enmeshed.  The term heterotopia is an appropriate one 
for the spaces which UfSO creates, its interventions, are not 
utopian in that its praxis inheres in the realm of everyday life; 
its place is located in this place rather than 'not place'

1
; it 

remakes the city in the here and now through a methodological 
bricolage of heterogeneous ambiances, the heterotopic and 
heterochronic. This work is both heterotopology and 
heterotopography; a practice more usually summarised by the term 
psychogeography. This is a term which itself needs to be 
resignified and recaptured from its recuperative deployment within 
vacuous touristic networks.  
 
Such heterotopic geography can be deployed as a tactical 
reappropriation of the streets themselves, creating a public space 
that is no longer merely a site for official power and the 
conveyance of capital. In a situation in which political order is 
manifested through spatio-temporal order, the act of interjecting 
bodies into that space in dissensus with its declared function 
becomes the constitution of a counter-space, one that is 
inherently counter-intuitive to the mechanisms of capital 
accumulation and the maintenance of controlled order.  
 
Whilst these aspects of UfSO practice can perhaps be said to 
derive from Situationist theory they do not do so in any sense 
that it is entirely derivative, we do not claim to be neo-
situationists.  It is rather in the sense that a theory of dérive 
is itself derivable. Such a theory is inherently transmissible, it 
contains its own possibility of derivation, it is citable, and 
excitable. There will be no New Babylon but the concealed 
geographies of class and the ideologies of urbanism remain a 
fruitful territory for contestation.   The metropolis may have 
diffused itself into the networks of regional planning, power 
dispersed itself laterally so that seizing the streets no longer 
necessarily means seizing the city, however the intellectual and 
practical territory of the dérive remains a useful tool in the 
reflexive analysis of such structures and in meeting with their 
challenges. The Situationist International is Dead, Don't Consume 
it's Corpse!   
 
The misunderstanding of the SI as an art movement has acted as a 
fortunate shield against recuperation for the legacy of the SI is 
in fact not formal, not a set of aesthetic objects, but rather a 
toolkit or recipe book of modes of thought.  As such, in their 
very recuperation, in the appropriation of their libertarian 
architectural vision of desire by the forces of unfettered 

                                                
1 The term Utopia derives from the Greek ο�, 'not', and τόπος, 'place'.  



neoliberal urban development, they reveal new modes of thinking, 
unhistoricised in their very fluidity, adaptability, citationality 
and drift, in their dérive. 
 
We therefore believe dérive is a conduit to circumvent and short-
circuit those repellent elements shortselling us down the river of 
ur-banality. We believe dérive as an activity is reflexive: it both 
responds to situations but situations likewise respond to it.  In 
the spatial interventions of the UfSO we seek to not only draw out 
the political layers inherent within space but to re-politicise a 
thinking about space, aesthetics and the city by means of 
performative political action.  
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